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	Minutes of the Meeting of the York Teaching Hospital NHS Foundation Trust Council of Governors, in public, held on 9 March 2017, Malton Rugby Club, Old Malton Road, Malton YO17 7EY


	Present at the meeting



	Chairman of the meeting:



	
	Ms Susan Symington, Chair

	
	

	Public Governors:



	
	Mrs Jeanette Anness, Ryedale & East Yorkshire

	
	Mrs Ann Bolland, Public Governor, Selby

	
	Mr Andrew Butler, Ryedale & East Yorkshire 

	
	Mr Roland Chilvers, Selby

	
	Mrs Helen Fields, City of York

	
	Mrs Margaret Jackson, City of York

	
	Mrs Sheila Miller, Ryedale & East Yorkshire

	
	Mr Clive Neale, Bridlington 

	
	Mr Michael Reakes, City of York

	
	Mrs Catherine Thompson, Hambleton

	
	Mr David Wheeler, Scarborough 

	
	Mr Robert Wright, York

	

	Appointed Governors:

	
	Ms Dawn Clements, Hospices

	
	Mr Chris Pearson, NYCC

	
	Ms Karen Porter, Project Choice

	
	

	Staff Governors:



	
	Mr Mick Lee, York

	
	Miss Emma Sellwood, York

	
	

	Attendance:



	
	Mrs Jennie Adams, Non-executive Director

	
	Sir Michael Carlisle

	
	Mr Patrick Crowley, Chief Executive

	
	Mr Mike Keaney, Non-executive Director

	
	Mr Steve Kitching, Head of Corporate Finance and Resource Management

	
	Ms Polly McMeekin, Deputy Director of HR

	
	Mrs Janet Nicholson, Overseas Visitors Manager

	
	Mrs Lynda Provins, Foundation Trust Secretary

	
	Mrs Lynette Smith, Head of Operational Performance

	
	Mr Mike Sweet, Non-executive Director


	
	

	17/01
	Chairman’s Introduction and Welcome

	
	Ms Symington welcomed everyone to the meeting.      



	17/02
	Apologies for absence

	
	Apologies were received from the following:
Dr Andrew Bennett, Scarborough/Bridlington

Mr John Cooke, York 

Mr Stephen Hinchliffe, Whitby

Mrs Sharon Hurst, Community

Mrs Helen Noble, Scarborough and Bridlington

Mrs Diane Rose, Scarborough 

Mrs Pat Stovell, Bridlington

Prof. D Willcocks, Non-executive Director, York Teaching Hospital

Ms Libby Raper, Non-executive Director, York Teaching Hospital

Mr Philip Ashton, Non-executive Director, York Teaching Hospital



	17/03
	Declaration of Interests

	
	There were no changes to the declaration of interests noted.  


	17/04
	Minutes of Council of Governors Public Meeting – 6 December 2016

	
	The minutes of the meeting held on the 6 December 2016 were agreed as a correct record subject to the following amendments:
Page 3, Minute No16/47 – Governors Reports – Arts Strategy – ‘there were also exciting plans for Mr Sweet to provide some puppetry in the Paediatric Department’ should read ‘following a suggestion from Mr Sweet there were also exciting plans to provide some puppetry in the Paediatric Department’ (raised by Mr Sweet before the meeting).

Page 7, Minute No 16/50 – Audit Committee Annual Report – IFC should read IPC. 


	17/05
	Matters Arising from the Minutes

	
	The following matter arising was raised:

Page 13, Minute No. 16/48 Chief Executive’s Report – Mr Butler asked if the control total had been successfully changed.  Ms Symington stated no.  



	17/06
	Update from the Private Meeting held earlier

	
	Ms Symington noted that the following items were discussed at the private meeting:

· Report from the Chair 
· Nom Rems meeting 

· NED Appraisal Process

· Chairs Appraisal Process 

· NED Timeline 



	17/07
	Governor Reports
Lead Governors Report – Mrs Jackson noted that the following items had been discussed in the private meeting:

· New visiting hours

· Visitors and Johns Campaign booklets

· Infection control policy 

Mrs Jackson stated that Mr Reakes had also raised about the eye catching IPC stations/facilities at St Monicas and whether it was worth looking at which ones were most effective and changing to them.  Ms Symington stated that this will be raised with the Infection Control Team.  
Action: Mrs Provins to raise with the IPC Team about the use of eye catching IPC stations like those at St Monicas.  

Arts Strategy Group – Mrs Anness stated that there are moves to develop integration between Scarborough and York. She noted that at the next meeting the Chair of the HAFNEY Arts Group will provide a tour of the art work in Scarborough.  The lovely artwork at the Malton Diagnostic Centre was also mentioned.  Mr Neale stated that there did not seem to be anything about Bridlington and Mrs Anness stated that she had covered this in a previous meeting report.  
Fairness Forum – Mrs Bolland wished to raise concerns regarding translation services as there were clearly issues not only around the level of service, but statistics too.  Ms McMeekin stated that she had just taken over as Chair of the Fairness Forum and that she was aware improvement was needed in this area. The Trust would need to look at the contract as to whether they could use other providers in conjunction with the current service.  Ms McMeekin stated that progress would be brought back to the next Forum meeting.   Mrs Bolland also highlighted the role of the Learning Disabilities Liaison Nurse and the LeDer programme.  
Mrs Jackson stated that the Patient Experience Steering Group had also been involved in ensuring patients with learning disabilities were flagged on the computer in ED to ensure their care is appropriate. 

Mr Butler expressed his concern that the same discussions were had about translation services some 6 months previously and that in the Constitution it states that a comprehensive service will be provided to all. Ms Symington stated that all Trusts were contending with this issue and it is proving difficult to find a company with comprehensive provision.  Mrs Bolland stated that it might be worth looking into local provision from staff etc to supplement the service.  Ms Symington stated that this will be taken up by the Fairness Forum and Mrs Bolland can report back on progress.  
Transport Group – Mrs Miller asked whether it would be useful for her to ask Enterprise to come and provide Governors with information about using pool cars.  She noted that the links provided enable people to look to see what cars are available via computer.  It was agreed that more information will be brought to the June meeting.  
Action: Mrs Provins to put use of Enterprise on the next agenda. 

Community Group – Mrs Jackson highlighted the discussion at the private meeting around the change of title to Out of Hours Care Group. 
Mrs Miller raised her concern about receiving an email regarding the cessation of the Community Response Team service.  It was agreed that this would be raised with the Chief Executive later in the meeting.  



	17/08
	Chief Executive’s Report

	
	The Chief Executives Report follows the A & E Performance Update. 


	17/09
	Financial Aspect of Treatment for Foreign Nationals 

	
	Mr Kitching provided a presentation on the financial aspects of treatment for foreign nationals.  Mr Kitching stated that he had taken over this service fairly recently and a team had been created consisting of a cross site manager and one officer at each of the two main hospitals who provide cover 5 days a week.  

Mr Kitching stated that the income was only 0.08% of the Trust’s income and he explained the agreements in place to recover money and provided a definition of an overseas visitor.  Slide 4 illustrated a Trust screen saver which covers whether or not a patient is entitled to free NHS treatment.  He confirmed that the baseline question ‘have you been resident in the UK for the last 6 months?’ is asked of all patients who come through the doors and a prompt has been added to the CPD system.  He confirmed that patients are not asked for proof at this stage and that patients are entitled to free A & E care and that maternity care can be a mixture of free and chargeable. 

Mr Neale asked if the CCG are charged for all episodes.  Mr Kitching stated that emergency care is picked up through the normal charging process with the CCG, but planned care means invoicing the individual.  Mrs Thompson noted the creation of the small team and asked whether it was the intention that they were self-funding.  Mr Kitching stated that the team would increase coverage and recovery and this was the basis the business case had been predicated on.  Ms Clements asked about the other 2 days and Mr Kitching stated that it was more likely to be emergency treatment at the weekend.  Mr Reakes felt that there should be some arrangements in place with Inland Revenue to make checks.  Mr Kitching stated that there is a hotline to Immigration available.  

Ms Symington thanked Mr Kitching for the assurance provided.


	17/10
	A & E Performance Update

	
	Mrs Smith stated that the current 4 hour performance figure was 85.35%, which although an improvement is still significantly off where the Trust wants to be.  She stated that the Trust had struggled with the trajectory over the last 3 years and had agreement to reach the lower level of 91.5% by the end of the financial year.  The reasons for the position were in relation to the increase in non-elective admissions and that these patients also had a higher level of acuity.  Mrs Smith stated that a lot of effort was being put into managing and directing patient flow.
Mrs Smith provided context from the slides regarding the numbers and makeup of the increase in admissions together with the national picture which evidences that the Trust is not a significant outlier. 
Mrs Smith highlighted that the Trust had put in place a comprehensive recovery plan in 2015/16 and work on this is still being progressed as part of an Acute Task and Finish Group. The Trust is developing the Acute Medical Model at Scarborough and Assessment Units to try and manage patients differently.  Part of this is about how patients are streamed at the front door, but also involves the use of technology, investment in bed capacity and discharging patients in a timely manner.  Mrs Smith stated that there has also been higher staff sickness absence and constraints in funding around urgent care facilities.  

Ms Smith stated that the Trust had opened a number of escalation areas and this had impacted on the assessment units.  The increased admissions had also resulted in the cancellation of routine electives and impacted on the 18 week position.  She stated that the CRT had taken on more patients to help and YAS and Yorkshire Doctors had also assisted wherever possible.  The position is starting to get better, but work is now about closing escalations areas, embedding actions and re-energising staff together with a big push on streaming and the 4 hour ED protocol.  
Mrs Miller asked about the Clinical Navigator role and Mrs Smith stated that this was in place 24/7 at York and was helping to divert patients to primary care.  
Mrs Thompson asked about the plans for next year in light of the increased acuity and increasing admissions.  Mrs Smith stated that the Trust is implementing and enhancing elements next winter especially actions that have already had a positive effect.  She noted that a review of the winter plans was taking place to ensure that the Trust were in the best possible position for next winter.  

Mr Crowley noted that he had done a radio interview earlier in the day regarding ED performance. He stated that activity levels recently had peaked higher than during the time when the Majax was declared in January 2015 and this was coupled with difficulties recruiting now which had not been experienced two years earlier.  He also highlighted the Trust’s ability to assess the acuity of patients with a range of tools which showed that 50% of patients were regarded as extremely sick so were unable to be discharged. This together with the move to day case surgery which had created a reduction in beds had created an incredibly difficult situation. 
Mr Crowley stated that he had set out this context to the Board, not as an excuse, but to stress that the Trust needed to get the best out of the resources available.  He stressed that staff are tired and that the system pressures have never been so intense, but despite all this he has been overwhelmed by the number of letters, emails and calls received from patients who appreciated their care despite having to wait longer than anticipated.
Ms Symington thanked Mrs Smith for her presentation and the assurance provided that the Trust is taking performance very seriously.  

Mr Crowley stated that it is interesting to note that the Trust is now being measured on its ability to recover and how it energises staff.  Mr Crowley noted that he has been chairing the Local A & E Delivery Board for the last 3 to 4 months and he is seeing a much more energetic and supportive debate at the meetings and that the direction of travel is the need to see greater investment in out of hospital services.  In light of this, he stated that he could see no logic for the withdrawal of the local CRT and other system resilience schemes.  
Mr Crowley stressed that the CCG are in an extremely difficult position in relation to finance and are currently under NHSE who are overseeing their financial recovery.  The CCG will be required to make huge cost improvements and reduce demand in the system.  

Mrs Miller stated that she is very concerned about the cessation of CRT and she asked when this was likely to happen and what would happen to the patients who would have normally used the service.  Mr Crowley stated that the service will stop from the 1 April 2017 and that it is likely the patients will end up in hospital.  He noted that a counter argument is being provided and that the GPs were resisting the move.  Mr Crowley was concerned as the move was counter intuitive to the current system and that the only reason both main hospitals had survived was because of the additional investment in the community and in Bridlington Hospital.  It is likely that this move will reverse the impact of any investments made.  Mrs Miller asked about the staff and Mr Crowley stated that they will be absorbed back into the hospitals.  Mrs Miller asked about holding a public meeting and Mr Crowley stated that this would be for the public to decide.  
Mrs Anness stated that this went against the underlying principles of the STP, which was predicated on more community care being made available to keep people out of hospital.  Mr Crowley stated that Vale of York are in special measures and can only make decisions validated and supported by the regulators.   

Chief Executives Report 
Mr Crowley stated that the end of the financial year was approaching and that the Trust had lost significant elective income due to the increase in acute demand.  The Trust was now employing a well tried and tested tactic of introducing short term measures to defer discretionary spend until the end of the year.  

In relation to the STP, Mr Crowley noted that there had been some national noise in the media regarding the risk to A & E departments and that Scarborough had been highlighted as one of those at risk.  He stated that there was no truth in this whatsoever and A & E services will continue in Scarborough.  Services will continue to be reorganised and redesigned to adopt a more multidisciplinary approach.  

Mr Crowley highlighted the current difficulties in the system, but also the need to remain ambitious despite the financial issues.  He noted that the Trust has been awarded the cervical screening contract following the initial winner of the contract withdrawing as they were unable to provide the service.  The ambition was to work towards being one of the hubs for cervical screening that would be in place nationally in the future.  

Mr Crowley highlighted the Malton Diagnostic Centre which had been opened in January.  He credited Sir Michael Carlisle with leading the merger between York and Scarborough Trusts and that the merger was based on providing appropriate, accessible services, which the Diagnostic Centre was evidence of.  
Midwifery Led Unit – Mr Crowley stated that the Trust had been working with the S & R CCG and other partners around the framework of ambitions for health.  As a result of low usage and heavy cross subsidisation a trial had taken place of delivering midwifery led care in a combined unit and the majority of patients were complimentary.  He noted that discussions had been held with the NY Overview and Scrutiny Committee and local politicians and following this a debate had been held at the Board and a decision taken to relocate the service into the main unit following some refurbishment.  
Mr Butler noted Vale of York’s plans for CRT, but was concerned about the outpatient first to follow up appointment ratio especially as the previous Medical Director had fought against decreasing it further.   

Mr Crowley stated that the key issue was to understand the nature of the debate.  Previously, a huge amount of time had been spent defining and determining a register which identified appropriate follow up arrangements. The difficulty with OPD follow up ratios is how they are measured as often the reported ratios do not reflect what patients get and it has to be very scientific about how the level of follow up is accounted for.  Mr Crowley stated that the act of planning and booking appointments are made in the best interests of the patients and at the heart of this must be the impact on the patient and also usually a resulting displacement into primary care.  He stated that the Trust is working on a more sophisticated response.  


	17/11
	Staff Development and Supporting and Encouraging Minority Development

	
	Ms McMeekin provided an overview of the paper and stressed that the Trust had led the way in relation to values based recruitment and reducing the disproportionate wait of candidates. The Trust continues to review recruitment and retention processes and look at new ways of working including working with the Job Centre to achieve better standards in relation to working with those candidates with disabilities.  
Ms McMeekin stated that training has been rolled out to managers regarding identifying hidden biases and that the introduction of the TRAC system had helped to provide robust monitoring of candidates with protected characteristics. She noted the Trust is also working with the Joseph Rowntree Foundation, York City Council and Skills for Care and also highlighted the recruitment marketplace being held on the 25 March 2017. Ms McMeekin stated that work was being done with the Freedom to Speak Up Guardian to increase the number of Fairness Champions in each directorate.  
Mrs Bolland stated that the development of the Fairness Champions was taking a long time.  Ms McMeekin stated that significant progress had been made on this recently and it will be reported at the next Fairness Forum.  Miss Sellwood stated that she was a Fairness Champion and that training had been over a year ago and numbers were depleting, but she stated that there feels to be more energy being generated currently around this position.  She felt that communication needed to start with the managers so that they would encourage staff.
Ms McMeekin stated that the Staff Survey had been released this week and provided a snap shot in time about how staff felt.  The Trust had scored 90% in relation to staff feeling that the Trust provides equal opportunities, which is an improvement on last year and above the national average.  She noted that the Trust is also consulting with the Trade Unions on talent management and succession planning which should not just be about appraisals and achieving objectives.   

Ms McMeekin stated that work continues with Project Choice and that the programme was hoping to expand from 12 places to 24 and also encourage more directorates to take part.  
Mr Wright also highlighted that providing the reasoning to the Chief Executive for not employing a person with protected characteristics who meets the criteria is also being explored at another Trust so that managers are held to account for their decisions.  Work is also being looked at in relation to the number of disciplinaries for those with protected characteristics so that the Chief Nurse intervenes to stop things escalating and this has also proven to help with morale.  



	17/12
	Membership Development Group Update

	
	Mr Reakes asked whether posters regarding membership recruitment were used.  Mrs Provins stated that she books the use of the display board in York reception periodically to put up posters and include leaflets.  Ms Symington stated that she is also trying to improve the reception area to make it more member friendly.  
Mr Reakes asked if the Friends and Family Test could be used to promote membership and Mrs Provins stated that she would look into this.  

Action: Mrs Provins to look at whether the FFT can be used to promote membership

Mrs Bolland asked whether the Youth membership could be encouraged by Governors going into schools to discuss being a member.  Mrs Provins stated that she had attended the Youth Forum at Harrogate recently and had been impressed.  She would be discussing whether one of these could be implemented at York and it would then be discussed with the Youth Forum how they would like to encourage membership.  

Ms Clements asked whether it would be worth linking into PALs and Complaints regarding approaching patients who contact them to become members. 

Ms Symington stated it would be useful to take these suggestions back to the Membership Development Group.  
Action: Mrs Provins to take the suggestions back to the membership group



	17/13
	Constitutional Review Group Update

	
	Mrs Provins noted that the group were being put on a more formal footing with agendas, minutes and a work programme.  She stated that the member of the group had gone through the action plan at the last meeting in order to develop the work programme and prioritise.  


	17/14
	Any Other Business

Mrs Jackson asked if an update on the Associate Nurse role could be brought to the December meeting.  
Action: Mrs Provins to put the Associate Nurse role on the December agenda

Mrs Jackson stated that the trolleys in the assessment units did not accommodate all patients.  Mrs Smith stated that she would ensure this was passed on.  
Governors were reminded about the Scarborough Energy Centre opening on the 23 March.  

Mrs Bolland raised that the design of the Malton Diagnostic Unit had not taken into account any dementia friendly requirements.  She also noted that the multi-storey car park lift at York had been out of order for some time, but there was not any appropriate signage.  It was noted that a part is being waited for.  Ms Symington stated that both these points will be fed back to Mr Golding.  
Action: Mrs Provins to discuss Diagnostic Unit and York car park with Mr Golding

Ms Symington thanked Mr Kitching, Ms McMeekin and Mrs Smith for attending and the Governors for an excellent meeting. She also reminded Governors of the Board to Council of Governors which would be held on the 26 April 2017.


	17/15
	Time and date of the next meeting


	
	The next meeting will be held on 15 June 2017 at Malton Rugby Club, Old Malton Road, Malton YO17 7EY


B








PAGE  
9

